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Martin Luther King III Talks to

the Black Press about His 

Father’s Legacy
By Stacy M. Brown (NNPA Newswire Contributor)

Nearly 50 years ago, the world

lost one of its greatest heroes.

That hero’s son, Martin Luther

King III, continues his father’s

work, taking every opportunity

to share his father’s vision,

message and mission.

“Today, particularly in light

of where the nation

stands as it relates to lead-

Civil Rights Groups, U.S.

Lawmakers Condemn Trump’s

“sh—hole countries” Remarks
By Freddie Allen (Editor-In-Chief, BlackPressUSA.com

Trump made the comments

during a meeting with Republi-

can and Democratic congress-

men about immigration reform

and President Obama’s De-

ferred Action for Childhood Ar-

rivals (DACA) program.

— The New York Times re-

ported: “When Mr. Trump

heard that Haitians were

among those who would bene-

fit from the proposed deal, he

asked whether they could be

left out of the plan, asking,

‘Why do we want people from

Haiti here?’”

—Congressional Black Cau-

cus Chairman Cedric Rich-

mond said that the Diversity

Visa Program “greatly benefits

immigrants from African coun-

tries and provides an opportu-

nity for them to achieve the

American Dream.”

Civil rights groups and law-

makers on Capitol Hill con-

demned racially hostile

comments that President Don-

ald Trump made during a re-

cent meeting about

immigration reform with De-

mocrats and Republicans at

the White House.

The New York Times reported:

“President Trump on Thursday

balked at an immigration deal

that would include protections

for people from Haiti and some

nations in Africa, demanding to

know at a White House meet-

ing why he should accept im-

migrants from ‘sh–hole

countries’ rather than from

Donald Trump
President

Martin Luther King III

Woodhaven, River Rouge and Ecorse come together to show love for animals

Over this past weekend the

ARRF passed out over 10,000

pounds of dog and cat food,

120 bales of straw and 6 igloos

to help to keep outside dogs

housed. It is amazing on when

two community Mayor's can

come together to benefit the

residents of cities outside their

own. The goal of tightening the

links of unity and friendship

that the communities need to

thrive is being realized. 

the animal rescue shelters of

Wayne County.   

The ARFF has teamed with the

River Rouge Animal Shelter, to

vaccinate several hundred

dogs in 2017. They have also

helped to provide funding to

sheltered animals that need

extensive veterinary care. Also,

there's a program that assist

River Rouge residents who

needed help with animal care.                     

Woodhaven Mayor, Patricia

Odette, is the founder of the

Animal Resource Founding

Foundation (ARFF). The ARFF

collaborated with River Rouge

Mayor Michael D. Bowdler, at

the River Rouge Fire depart-

ment to provide River Rouge

and Ecorse residents with as-

sistance to help keep their an-

imals warm and fed in the frigid

Michigan temperature. The

ARFF is a non-profit organiza-

tion dedicated to supporting

ARFF Let The Dog’s Out
By:  Xavier Jones - Telegram Media Specialist
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Outrage
From Page 1A

LANSING — The Detroit Cau-
cus stood in solidarity yester-
day against an attempt to strip
the city of Detroit of one of its
30 district court judges. Senate
Bill 525 reflects the July 2017
Judicial Resource Recommen-
dations (JRR) to eliminate
judgeships from the 36th Dis-
trict Court. The Detroit Caucus
stood adamantly opposed to
this legislation since its intro-
duction, citing the city’s dire
need for maintaining its 30
judgeships.
“In the city of Detroit, the 36th
District Court continues to un-
dergo challenges with the in-
credible caseload that it
manages,” said State Rep.
Sherry Gay-Dagnogo (D-De-
troit), chairwoman of the De-
troit Caucus. “This legislation
would only further disenfran-
chise city of Detroit residents
who often have civil cases and
landlord tenant issues beyond
their control, and will now be
forced to stand in long lines
and endure wait times simply
to have their cases heard, all
the while infringing on their
constitutional rights! This will

serve as a detriment to all De-
troit citizens.” 
“As the city of Detroit continues
to make its comeback, remov-
ing a judgeship from the 36th
District Court would only work
to slow the incredible progress
we’ve seen over the years,”
said State Rep. Stephanie
Chang (D-Detroit). “The court
is currently plagued by long
lines and crowded courtrooms,
and judges are already
stretched thin by the sheer
number of cases before the
court. Reducing the number of
judges at this court would be a
disservice to the city.”
Joining the Detroit Caucus in
opposition to this legislation is
the city of Detroit and the 36th
District Court judges them-
selves. These critics of SB 525
have called into question the
formula used by the JRR to
support its recommendations,
which relies on average annual
case filings. However, the court
has clarified that new case fil-
ings do not comprise the en-
tirety of their dockets: many of
the cases that judges hear on
a daily basis are stemming

from older cases that have yet
to be adjudicated. What’s
more, in the last seven JRR re-
ports, four of them have in-
cluded recommendations to
increase the number of judge-
ships in the 36th District Court.
“Not only is the 36th District
Court facing exorbitant case-
loads, but many of the cases
that it handles deal with incred-
ibly complex issues that re-
quire judges to spend greater
time on them, further exacer-
bating their workload,” said
State Rep. LaTanya Garrett
(D-Detroit). “The courthouse
staff and personnel are smart
workers who understand the
need for them to get their work
done right the first time in order
to keep up with the court’s fast
pace. However, reducing the
number of judgeships as-
signed to the court would only
make it more difficult for them
to serve the people of Detroit,
therefore, eliminating any
judgeships within the 36th Dis-
trict Court would be preposter-
ous.”
“It is not uncommon for judges
to cover two to three dockets in
a day, at times leaving resi-
dents in empty courtrooms
waiting for their case to be
heard while that judge is cov-
ering in another courtroom.
This legislation will only make
things worse for our city’s
judges and residents,” said
State Rep. Tenisha Yancey
(D-Detroit), a former assistant
Wayne County prosecutor.
“This is a bad move for Detroit,
and it does not affect Detroiters
only. The public deserves bet-
ter than what this legislation
has to offer.”

Detroit Caucus Stands Against Efforts to
Strip City of Judgeships

Senate Bill 525 would remove a judge from
36th District Court

places like Norway, according
to people with direct knowl-
edge of the conversation.”
The U.S. congressmen that at-
tended the meeting, according
to The New York Times, in-
cluded: Senator Lindsey Gra-
ham (R-S.C.); Senator Richard
J. Durbin (D-Ill.); Rep. Kevin
McCarthy (R-Calif.); Senator
David Perdue (R-Ga.); Senator
Tom Cotton (R-Ark.); Repre-
sentative Robert W. Goodlatte
(R-Va.).
Trump’s disparaging com-
ments received quick condem-
nation in the civil rights
community and across the po-
litical spectrum.
Dr. Benjamin F. Chavis, Jr., the
president and CEO of the Na-
tional Newspaper Publishers
Association tweeted: “It is a
glaring contradiction that as
the US is preparing to cele-
brate the birthday of Dr. Martin
Luther King Jr as a national
holiday, President Trump utters
racist statements against Africa
and people of color.”
In a statement about the Pres-
ident’s comments posted to
her Twitter account, Rep. Mia
Love (R-Utah), the only Re-
publican serving in the U.S.
House of Representatives of
Haitian descent, said that his
“behavior is unacceptable from
the leader of our nation.”
Love continued: “My parents
came from one of those coun-
tries but proudly took the oath
of allegiance to the Unites
States and took on the respon-
sibilities of everything that
being a citizen comes with.
They never took a thing from
our federal government. They
worked hard, paid taxes, and
rose from nothing to take care
of and provide opportunities for
their children. They taught their
children to do the same. That’s
the American Dream.”
Love added that Trump must
apologize to “the American
people and the nations he so
wantonly maligned.”
Rep. Cedric Richmond (D-La.),
the chairman of the Congres-
sional Black Caucus, said that
President Trump’s comments
are yet another confirmation of
his racially insensitive and ig-
norant views.
“It also reinforces the concerns
that we hear every day, that the
President’s slogan Make
America Great Again is really
code for Make America White
Again,” said Richmond.
Richmond continued: “All of
the reservations we have had
about negotiating with him on

immigration are well-founded.
President Trump is clearly
more concerned with ending
the future flow of immigrants
from Africa and the African di-
aspora than providing relief to
Dreamers who came here
through no fault of their own.
Unfortunately, there is no rea-
son to believe that we can ne-
gotiate in good faith with a
person who holds such vile
and reprehensible beliefs.”
Marc Morial, the president and
CEO of the National Urban
League, said Trump’s crude
statement regarding immigra-
tion from Haiti and African na-
tions is appalling for its lack of
compassion, and stunning for
its ignorance about the contri-
butions of Haitian and African
immigrants.
“Even more troubling was the
fact that his slur was coupled
with a desire for more immigra-
tion from overwhelmingly
White countries like Norway,”
said Morial. “Congress must
reject this divisive and racially-
discriminatory approach to im-
migration policy.”
Rev. Al Sharpton, the president
and founder of National Action
Network (NAN), said that
Trump’s deplorable statements
while meeting with a bipartisan
group of lawmakers at the
White House regarding an im-
migration deal go beyond
racial insensitivity.
“For the President to make
these remarks just after he was
quoted as saying all Haitians
have AIDS and Nigerians live
in huts, demonstrates a consis-
tent pattern of racism and big-
otry. It is further concerning
that he is doing it in policy
meetings that will impact laws
in this country and abroad,”
said Sharpton. “Trump uses
White nationalist rhetoric to
continue to explicitly defile, dis-
respect, and destroy communi-
ties of color. His lack of
presidential decorum is a dis-
grace to our country’s highest
office.”
Sharpton continued: “We must
challenge the Senate and Con-
gress to repudiate President
Trump’s comments and every
Senator that was in that meet-
ing should publicly denounce
him. They should also explain
why they didn’t say anything in
the meeting—and if they fail to
answer they should be tar-
geted by the civil rights com-
munity as accomplices.”
Sharpton said that Trump’s
comments were the ultimate
disrespect to hundreds of com-
munities who believe in the
American Dream—the same
dream of equality and justice
that Dr. King had.
“We will not let Trump or his
Administration forget these
words when we vote this year
or in 2020,” Sharpton said.



WHAT DO YOU SAY??

Page 3A TELEGRAM NEWSPAPER    WEEK OF JANUARY 18 - JANUARY 24, 2018

CIVIL RIGHTS TODAY

COMMUNITY MEETINGS
National Action Network

Weekly meeting - Saturdays at 10:00am
6100 14th St

Detroit, MI  48208
JOIN US

For more information
Nandetroit@gmail.com

313-312-5287 or 313-492-6774

Western Wayne County NAACP 
General Membership Meeting
February 12, 2018  -  7:00pm

Christian Faith Ministries
27500 Marquette   Garden City 

Everyone is welcome
313.544-0620

.

Inkster National Action Network Meeting
Monthly meeting

1st Saturday of each month
4300 Harrison St, Inkster

10:00am

Seattle Soda Tax
By Jim Abeare
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Martin Luther King, Jr.’s Legacy
From Page 1A

Lord, protect us from those
trying to protect us from our-
selves.

On January 2, 2018 a 1.75
per ounce soda tax went into
effect.  The city council says it
is to reduce the use of sugary
drinks.  I believe it is a cash
grab.

The tax is regressive, hitting
poor and low income the hard-
est.  The tax added $8.00 to a
case of Coke. It also increased
the price of a case of Gatorade
from $16 to over $26.

The Costco in Seattle has
posted signs in the store send-
ing shoppers to stores in the
suburbs where the tax is not in
effect.

Yet!
The state of Washington is

now looking at a soda tax.
I thought twice about writing

about this because I don’t want
to give any ideas to our goofy
legislature.

I see a soda tax becoming

the hot new thing for states
since the tobacco tax. 

The tobacco taxes have al-
most worked.

It did cut down on smokers,
but I don’t think the taxes went
anywhere except into the gen-
eral fund.

But with the reduction of
smokers comes the reduction
of revenue.

Since the government was
successful in demonizing to-
bacco, where do they go next?

To the makers of sugary
drinks.

The food nazis say that sug-
ary drinks contribute to type 2
diabetes and obesity.

Some of the revenue is sup-
posed to go to health and nu-
trition programs.

Yeah right!
Let’s see how much actually

goes to those programs.
Right now diet pop is not in-

cluded in the tax, yet.

I am sure it will in future soda
tax proposals.

I would not be surprised if
after the governor’s election,
the legislature proposes such
a tax in Michigan, especially if
it turns left.

I will keep an eye out for such
a tax attack on Michiganders.

But if there is money to be
had, count on our politicians to
try and grab it.

OPEN
Wednesday - Saturday 9am - 5pm        313-422-3729
“Senior citizens’ beloved, welcome and respected!!

ership…we badly need to em-
brace my father’s message
and we have to learn to dis-
agree without being disagree-
able and my dad showed us
how that can be done,” said
King.
The eldest son of Martin Luther
King Jr. and Coretta Scott
King, Martin Luther King III was
only ten years old when his
dad was assassinated in Mem-
phis on April 4, 1968.
Martin Luther King III went on
to graduate from Morehouse
College with a bachelor’s de-
gree in political science.
Later, Martin Luther King III be-
came a community activist,
county commissioner and
president of the Southern
Christian Leadership Confer-
ence, the organization that his
father led as its first president.
Like his father, King has led
protest marches and has con-
vened forums on police brutal-
ity.
“There’s a barbaric mentality
today with police shootings of
African Americans, but all of
that can change when people
rise up, which is why I applaud
Black Lives Matter,” King said. 
The civil rights leader said that,
in this political climate, it will be
essential to mobilize diverse
groups of people.
“This election coming up in No-
vember is important, because
we need a stopgap in Con-
gress, because this president
doesn’t have an understanding
of what goes on in communi-
ties of color,” King said.
King continued: “Right now, the
Republicans have the presi-
dency, the House and the Sen-
ate, but, this coming election
creates prospects of one or
both houses being flipped to
people who would have some
sensitivity to issues [related to
civil and human rights].”
King, the National Newspaper
Publishers Association 2017
Lifetime Legacy Award recipi-
ent, is calling on African Amer-
ican groups, Hispanics,
women’s organization, the
LGBTQ community and others
to get out and vote.

“That is what needs to happen
in November so that come
January 2019, we can get leg-
islation that will help,” he said.
King said his mother deserves
a lot of credit for his father’s
success and for keeping his
legacy alive.
“My mom is partially responsi-
ble for what my dad’s legacy is,
today, because she stayed on
the battle field and lived 40
years beyond my dad and she
was able to establish the King
Center just months after he
died and this year will be 50
years since she did that,” King
said.
He recalled his father’s fa-
mous, “I Have a Dream,”
speech and declared that the
dream has yet to be fully real-
ized.
“The dream has not been ful-
filled. There’s an aspect that’s
been accomplished, because
we have African-American bil-
lionaires and that was part of
the dream, but we still have
African Americans in poverty,
we disproportionately lead the
pack in every major area
whether its heart disease, dia-
betes or hypertension, be-
cause of the level of stress that
we as a people are forced to
live under,” he said, adding that
racism in today’s society con-
tributes to that stress.

“We’ve seen communities from
around the world, those that
come here and are able to start
a business, get a business
loan while we’ve been here for-
ever and we’re not able to get
business loans,” said King.
“This isn’t to suggest that we
should have a victim’s mental-
ity. You have to acknowledge
the problem and know that you
can overcome it.”
Living in the shadows of his
dad isn’t easy, but it provides
certain unique opportunities to
contribute, King said.
“If I attempted to wake up and
live in his shoes, I’d fail miser-
ably, but it’s a major blessing to
have his name and to try to
carry it in such a way to make
my parents proud,” he said. “I
want to continue the legacy
that my parents forged. A
legacy of fighting for freedom,
justice and equality for all.”
Finally, King reminisced about
his father’s close relationship
with the Black Press. 
“Not just ownership, but the
writers for the Black Press. Pa-
pers like the Chicago De-
fender, the Atlanta Daily World,
the newspapers in Washing-
ton,” said King. “The Black
Press was tremendously im-
portant then and it is important
now, because that’s where we
get our information.”
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Jehovah Jireh Ministries 
Mercy House 15 E. Charlotte Ecorse 313-282-9508 

Sunday-  Fulfillment Hour 10am  Worship 11am & 6pm
Monday -Bible Study 7pm

Wednesday - Prayer and Praise 7pm

Rev. Everett Thomas Pastor

“Transforming Lives Spirit, Soul and Body
We proclaim Jesus is Savior and Lord!”

Mt. Zion Missionary Baptist Church
3936 12th Street Ecorse, MI  48229

CHURCH PHONE # (313) 383-1069    FAX:  (313) 383-2842

Pastor - Rev. Kevin B. Mack

WORSHIP SERVICES

Sundays:
Early Morning Worship ............................7:30 a.m.
Church School at Study ..........................9:30 a.m.
Mid-Morning Worship  ............................10:50 a.m.

First Sunday: Baptism & Communion Service.........10:30 a.m.
Mid-Week: 

Wednesday - Bible Study ... ................. 7:00 p.m.
 CORPORATE PRAYER

Sun 6am       Wed 6pm

They that trust in the LORD shall be as Mount Zion, which cannot
be removed, but abideth for ever.  

Psalms 125:1

ALL ARE WELCOME

FIRST BAPTIST
CHURCH, ECORSE
3837 - 15th St. Ecorse
Rev. Alfred L. Davis, Jr.

Pastor
313-381-2700

7:30am Service  1st & 5th
Sunday

9:00am Sunday School
10:45am Morning Worship
Wednesday Bible Study

11:00am & 6:00pm
fbcecorse@att.net

And if you’re looking for
the LORD

He’s in the HOLY PLACE.
FIRST BAPTIST CHURCH

ECORSE

All are Welcome

Fews Memorial Christian
Methodist Episcopal

Church
456 Palmerston Street,

River Rouge
Rev. A. Richard Doss, I  

Pastor
 Morning Worship Service -

-11:00 AM
Sunday School--9:30 AM

Bible Study-Wednesday
at 6:00 PM

Give thanks unto the Lord

Community AME Church
4010 17th St, Ecorse, MI      313-386-4340

Sunday School 10am Sunday Worship 11am

Wed Bible Class 6pm

“Empowered by the living Word” Matt 4:4

Rev. Kabrielle Baker

St. Marks 

Rev. Dr. 
Alford D. Sample

II Timothy 2:25
Study to show thyself
approved unti God;

Services:
Sunday School 9:30am

Morning Worship/Youth Church 11:00 am
Bible Class/Youth Church 6:30 pm

Bus Pickup Available

Missionary Baptist Church

3860 Inkster Rd, Inkster   * 734-351-1365

Mt. Nebo Baptist Church
4411 5th Street Ecorse

313-382-8577
Rev. Marcus Johnson

Pastor

Sunday Morning 

Service - 11:00am

Everyone is welcome

Ecorse Seventh-day Adventist Church
3834 10th St Ecorse, MI

(Corner of 10th & Francis Streets)
Dr. Errol Liverpool, Pastor

Sabbath Worship Service (Saturday)               9:15 a.m.
Sabbath School (Saturday)        11:00 a.m.
Prayer Meeting (Wednesday)                          6:00 p.m.

Community Services Food Distribution
Every Third Wednesday

9:30 a.m. until 1:00 p.m.

(313) 928-9212

Baker’s Bible & Book Store

10200 Grand River Ave 
(at the corner of I-96 & Grand River)

Detroit

(313) 933-5507

*Mention this ad for $3 off on name engraving on bible

Love Joy 
Missionary Baptist

Church 
332 Polk Street
River Rouge, 

SERVICES:
Sunday School - 9:30 AM
Sunday Worship -11:00 AM 

Wednesday Prayer &
Bible Class - 

6:30 PM

Rev Darryl Bynum, Pastor
Phone: 313 516-2482 

Email:
Pastordbynum@gmail.com

ALL ARE WELCOME

Gethsemane Missionary Baptist Church
"Where The Will of God Will Be Done"  {Mark 14:36}

Rev. Dr. John E. Duckworth, Pastor

29066 Eton Street Westland  48186
Office: 734.721.2557  Fax: 734.721.1383

Sunday Morning Worship Services  8am & 10am
Wednesday Night Bible Study  6:30pm

Email: gethsemane02.org

Thank you Janine, 
for your dedication
and support of the

Telegram
Newspaper

Your words and
kind heart helped

me on many 
occasions.

Gina Steward 

Here comes the Judge

In The Spirit WANT TO HAVE
YOUR  CHURCH

INCLUDED IN

THE FAITH
LISTING

or the 
Telegram
Church 

Directory?

Call us 
313-928-2955

Romans 2:6-13

How do you feel when you
have to go before a judge?
There is always a since of
uncertainty. However going
before the judgement of
God is a growth experience. 
Those of us who are in
Christ live under the judge-
ment of a loving but right-
eousness God. We grow
under the protection of His
righteousness. 
When we are judged by
God for any action, God
judges that action based on
our actions and our reasons
for those actions. God is the
prefect judge, because He
is aware of each reason for

our actions and judges each
action based on His right-
eousness without prejudice.
Our past record does not
disqualify us from being
judged fairly. Being under
the judgement of a right-
eousness God is so won-
derful because it is not
based on what the world
may say-good or bad. It is
based on His never-chang-
ing Word. We cannot be
mere students of His Word,
but we must be doers of His
Word!
When God finds us guilty,
and we will be guilty at
some point, (even when we
seek to do right for self serv-
ing reasons) we will be
righteously judge and found
guilty without partiality. This
may sound cold, but here is
the part you can warm up to;
and oh praise God for
Jesus!
It is awesome to know that
God has made a way for us
to get an opportunity to
come back before Him. That
is-we are given another
chance. We all live in need
of another chance and often
over and over. God may find
us guilty, BUT He opens His
heart and also gives us His
mercy and grace! I invite
you to have that personal
talk with Him about His
judgement, His grace, and
His mercy. 
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Christian Faith Ministries
27500 Marquette, Garden City, MI 48135

734-525-0022

Sunday-  Worship Cafe 9:30am  
Morning Worship 10:30am 

Mid Week Bible Study
Wednesday 7pm

Rev. John D. Hearn Jr. Pastor

“You are the light of the world.  A city on a hill cannot hide”
(Matthew 5:14)

IT’S TIME TO READ
A BOOK!!

PENTECOSTAL MISSIONARY BAPTIST CHURCH
35625 VINEWOOD ROMULUS

Phone:  (734) 728-1390 Email:thepen@sbcglobal.net
website:  www.pentecostmbc.org

Rev. Arthur C. Willis, Sr. Pastor

Growing Forward

SERVICES
Sunday School - 9:30am

Sunday Morning Service - 11:00am
Wednesday Prayer 6:00pm   Bible Study - 6:30pm

You are the face of God, how will you represent Him?

Gone to soon!

Kevin Green will be missed

United Church of Faith Methodist
6064 Fourth St, Romulus

Sunday Worship
11:30am

Bible Classes 
Wed-6:00 PM

(734) 765-5335
Welcome Home!

Rev. Mark R. Zockheem
Pastor

MINISTRIES
Christian Faith Ministries  27500 Marquette St  Garden City, MI 
(734) 525-0077                      Pastor John Hearn Jr.

Jehovah Jireh Ministries Mercy House 15 E. Charlotte   Ecorse, MI  
313-282-9508 Rev. Everett Thomas

Runner for Christ Ministries 27085 W. Outer Dr.  Ecorse, MI
(313)381-9303 Pastor Gerald Overall www.rfcm.org

BAPTIST
First Baptist, Ecorse 3837  15th St Ecorse
313-381-2700 Rev. Alfred L. Davis, Jr.

Gethsemane MBC 29066 Eton St,   Westland, MI
(734) 721-2557                      Rev. Dr. John Duckworth        www.gmbc.org

Lovejoy MBC   332 Polk St   River Rouge
313-516-2482                        Rev. Darryl Bynum

Mt. Nebo Baptist Church  4411 5th St   Ecorse
313-382-8577                        Rev. Marcus Johnson

Mt. Olive MBC 35565 Beverly Romulus
(734) 729-2460 Rev. James Thompson

Mt. Zion MBC 3936 12th St.  Ecorse, MI
313-383-1069 Rev. Kevin B. Mack

Pentecost MBC 35625 Vinewood Ave  Romulus, MI  
734-728-1390 Pastor Rev. Arthur C. Willis www.penmbc.org

St. Marks MBC 3860 Inkster Rd  Inkster, MI 
(313) 792-9789 Pastor Alford D. Sample

AME
Community AME 4010 17th St   Ecorse
313-386-4340 Rev. Kabrielle Baker

St. John AME 505 Beechwood River Rouge
(313) 386-2288 Rev. Arnita M. Traylor

SEVEN-DAY ADVENTIST

Ecorse Seventh-day Aventist  3834 10th St  Ecorse, MI

(313) 928-9212 Pastor Dr. Errol Liverpool 

METHODIST
United Church of Faith 6064 Fourth St.  Romulus, MI  
(734) 765-5335 Pastor Rev. Mark Zockheem

CME
Fews Memorial 456 Palmerston River Rouge
313-382-2811 Rev. A. Richard Doss

To have your church/ministry in the Faith Listing please call 313-928-2955 or 
email - info@telegramnews.net

FAITH  LISTING

vorite poem from pledging
was ‘Invictus’ by William E.
Henley which he recited
regularly. 
Kevin worked at AT & T for
over twenty years as a cor-
porate trainer.  It was said
that there were two sets of
rules to be followed at AT &
T… At & T’s Rules and
Kevin Green’s rules. He
married the loved of his life
LaCharmine.  He was a lov-
ing husband, father, son
and brother.  He loved his
children and would give
them the shirt off his back.
He always said, “God is
good, God is Love.
He leaves to cherish his
memories his wife
LaCharmine; children Myele
(Matt), LaTya, Keisha and
Nate, two granddaughters;
Mila and Mina; beloved par-
ents Ethel and Billy Burns,
siblings; Kimberly, Kajuana
(Derrick), Lisa (Freddie),
Robyn (Charles), Deidra,
Charles and Demetris and a
host of family and friends.

KEVIN GREEN
OCT. 27, 1966 – DEC. 18, 2017

Kevin Maurice Green was
born in Lincoln Park and
graduated from the Airport
Community School System.
He played football during
high school and was known
as ‘Cannonball’.  He at-
tended Western Michigan
University and was a proud
and respected member of
Omega Psi Phi Fraternity
and he was affectionately
gifted the name STEEEL…
Que.  Kevin carried the
proud legacy of his uncle
Clarence “Big Time” Bates
who helped charter the
Western Michigan Univer-
sity chapter in 1968.  His fa-

Sixth Pastoral Anniversary Celebration
Honoring 

Pastor Everett & 1st Lady Cheryl Thomas 

Theme: “Esteeming Humble Pastor who Labors in
Ministry with Virtuous 1st Lady Practicing Preserved
Christian Living Aligned with God’s Word!” Theme-

Join us for a spirit filled & joyful worship experience
as we give thanks to God While Esteeming our

Humble Man & Virtuous Woman of God! Sundays,
Feb. 4, 11, 18, 25, 2018 Mercy House Church 

15 East Charlotte, Ecorse MI 48229 

Speakers: 2/4/2018 at 11:00 AM = Rev. Kevin Thomas,

Global Empowerment Ministries 
4:00 PM = Pastor John Peck, Bethel Assembly of God 
2/11/2018 at 11:00 AM = Rev. Clinton Cooper, True Worship
Church 
2/18/2018 at 11:00 AM = Pastor Debirley Porter, Pine Grove
Baptist Church 
2/25/2018 at 11:00 AM = Anniversary Chairperson Sandra
Griffin, Mercy House Church 15 East Charlotte Street Ecorse.
MI 48229 
2:00 PM Appreciation Fellowship Dinner following Feb. 25th
Service 

Look for your
copy of the 

TELEGRAM
NEWSPAPER 

in:
Dearborn Hts, 
Delray, Detroit,

Ecorse,  Garden City, 
Harper Woods,

Inkster,
Lincoln Park,  

Melvindale, River
Rouge, Romulus, 
Taylor, Wayne , 
Westland and 

Wyandotte
or stop by the Office 

located at
10748 W. Jefferson

River Rouge 

Call 
(313) 928-2955

email us at
telegram@

telegramnews.net
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Untimely 
adverb; at an in inopportune time. 

Sample sentence: “…I came

across your recent statement calling
my present activities unwise and

untimely.”
Word of the Week by Renee Summers 
Words taken from “Letter from Birmingham Jail” by Martin
Luther King, Jr. (April 16, 1963) 
*all definitions taken from Merriam-Webster Dictionary, unless

otherwise noted. 

Garden City Library has something 
for everyone

By:  Renee Summers - Telegram Intern

Most people can recall having
visited a library at some time in
their lives. Many people today
make a regular visit to their local
library. In this advanced techno-
logical age we live in, some have
questioned whether the local li-
brary will continue to remain rel-
evant within the community.  But
libraries have been around for
thousands of years.  As long as
there is a need to archive infor-
mation, there will always be a li-
brary.  And if you want to access
society’s advanced technology
yourself, the library is a conven-
ient and economical place to
start.  

As we finish with winter and
enter spring, the Telegram is
going to highlight some of our
local libraries and all they have
to offer their communities.  Fre-
quently, the local library is an
overlooked and underrated gem.
The best part is, its services are
either free or offered at a nomi-
nal cost.  This week, we begin in
Garden City. 

The Garden City Public Library
began operating in 1923 as a
branch of the Wayne County Li-
brary.  According to the library’s
director, James B. Lenze, the li-
brary began in a resident’s
home.  As the city of Garden City
grew, so did the library, eventu-
ally moving to a small storefront.
In the 1980’s the library was
moved into its own building and
ultimately separated from
Wayne County to become the
Garden City Public Library.   In
2006, financial difficulties in the
city forced the library to move to
its current location alongside the
Garden City Maplewood Com-
munity Center, located at 31735
Maplewood.  Since 2011, the li-
brary and its services have been
funded by a millage. Lenze
states that every year since the
millage began, library activity
and programs have increased--
a testament to how residents
value their library.  

Library Director Lenze empha-
sizes the library’s most unique
possession is its staff.  Between
librarians, clerks and library
aides, books and materials are
properly cared for and programs
are organized and implemented. 

Programs at the Garden City
Public Library serve both adults
and children of all ages.  Youth
Librarian, Erin Look organizes a
weekly story time program for
pre-schoolers on Wednesday

mornings. For older children the
library hosts a monthly Lego
Club and STEM Programs,
which emphasize science, tech-
nology, engineering and math.
For teens, Look organizes an
Anime Club and craft nights.
The next craft night will be held
on January 25 for ages 11 to 18
and will include pizza and craft-
ing supplies.    Look adds that
not only do such programs allow
children to develop socially, they
allow parents to share and con-
nect also.  “In Garden City, this
is one of the few really family-
friendly places for people to
come,” she says.  

For adults, the library offers a
Stress Busters Coloring Night on
Tuesdays at 6:00 p.m. Other
programs for adults being of-
fered this winter are craft
classes, an introduction to Dun-
geons and Dragons, and a lec-
ture on protecting yourself from
scammers.  The Friends of the
Library also host activities for
adults, such as a Knit Night and
Science Fiction Book Club.  The
Friends of the Library also hosts
an ongoing used book sale
every day, along with two larger
used book sales held each April
and October.  You can call the li-
brary at 734-793-1830 for more
details on these and other pro-
grams.  

Library programs offered for
seniors in conjunction with the
Maplewood Community Center
include a hot lunch program,
Meals on Wheels and trans-

portation assistance.  For more
details on these and other pro-
grams, call the community cen-
ter at 734-793-1850. 

Library Director Lenze says of
the library’s location within the
community center, “It’s very ac-
tive…we see a lot of different
facts of the community being in
a community center building,
more than we would if we were
in our own building.”

But all the fun doesn’t happen
only within the library building.
Lenze adds that the library is
represented by the Friends of
the Library at the Garden City
Chili Cook off and various flea
markets each summer.  In the
planning stages for this year are
the Annual Easter Eggs-strava-
ganza, the Summer Reading
Program and a Story Stroll held
in Garden City Park and organ-
ized by Look.  

Lenze adds that despite the li-
brary’s small size, they do oper-
ate at a full-service level, offering
books, DVD’s, music, audio
books, e-books and download-
able materials. 

The Garden City Public Library
is located at 31735 Maplewood,
west of Merriman Road.  The
phone number is 734-793-1830.
The library’s quarterly newsletter
and library hours can be found at
the library’s website at www.gar-
dencitylib.org.  

The Children’s Section is perfect for little ones of all ages

K-Laundromat
439 Visger, Ecorse

*FREE SOAP on SUNDAYS & MONDAYS*

Hours of Operation
Monday - Saturday  8:00am - 9:30pm

Last Load in Washers   at 8:30pm

Sunday Hours 8:00am - 6:00pm
Last Load in Washers at 5:30pm

*

Same Day Service  *Washers up to 80 lbs.
*Drop Off Service  *Maytag Equipment

*Commercial Accounts Welcome

Last Load at 9:00pm

969 Southfield Rd
Lincoln Park

(313) 388-5003
Hours: 8am-11pm

Millennium Laundry

Accepting all Major Credit Cards & EBT

Classes Available to Prepare 
Detroit Residents for Careers in IT
Scott reflects on success of programs, announces others

DETROIT — State Rep. Bettie
Cook Scott (D-Detroit) spoke
at a press conference last
Thursday, Jan. 11, to recognize
the success of free training
programs offered to Detroit
residents over the past several
months. The State Digital Ac-
celeration program and the In-
ternet of Things (IoT) class
were launched in October and
December 2017, respectively,
to educate, train and encour-
age the city’s residents to con-
sider careers in IT.
“It is becoming ever-clearer
that the jobs of the future will
continue to be in information
technology, and it is critical that
we equip Detroiters with the
skills and knowledge they need
to be successful in this field,”
said Rep. Scott, a member of
the House Workforce and Tal-
ent Development Committee.

“That is why we must continue
offering these types of classes
to ensure that the people of
Detroit are ready to step in and
fill the IT talent shortage in our
state. I could not be more
proud of the success of these
classes, or more excited to see
them continue to prepare De-
troiters for the jobs of tomor-
row.”
The classes, which are offered
by Uplift Inc. and Cisco Net-
working Academy, teach resi-
dents about IoT, provide them
with industry-accepted certifi-
cations and prepare them for
in-demand, high-paying IT jobs
in fields including cyber secu-
rity, computer programming
and networking.
For more information about
these classes, contact Rep.
Scott’s office at (517) 373-
1776.
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Fairy Tales
Find and circle all of the fairy tales that are hidden in the grid.

The remaining letters spell a secret message.

MOTHER
FROG PRINCE
GENIE
GIANT
GOLDEN GOOSE
GOLDILOCKS
GRANDMOTHER
GRETEL
HANSEL
HUNTER
JACK

ALADDIN
BEANSTALK
BEARS
BEAST
BEAUTY
BIG BAD WOLF
CHICKEN LITTLE
CINDERELLA
ELVES
EMPEROR
FAIRY GOD-

KING MIDAS
LAMP
LITTLE MERMAID
LITTLE RED RIDING
HOOD
MIRROR
PEA
PINOCCHIO
PRINCESS
RAPUNZEL
RUMPELSTILTSKIN
SEVEN DWARFS

SUPPORT OUR SMALL 
BUSINESSES

SHOEMAKER
SINBAD
SNOW QUEEN
SNOW WHITE
STEPMOTHER
STEPSISTERS
SWAN
THREE LITTLE PIGS
THUMBELINA
UGLY DUCKLING
UNDINE
WISHES

*Steel Storm Security Doors
Over 30 Styles to Choose from

*Steel Entrance Doors
Primed or Painted
Steel Security Frames

*Door Gates/Scissor

Step Railings/Porch railings

Columns

**Window Guards
Hinged &Fixed 
* Safety Exit.

Custom /Solid Steel
Michigan Made

Always on Sale/Senior Discounts Referral Dis-

We Guarantee 100% Steel Protec-
tion

Westside -  734-377-6817
Eastside - 248-353-2200

www.empiredoorproducts.com

Serving Detroit
for Over 29 Years

ALL
DOORS

15% OFF

CALL TODAY!

TELEGRAM  
COMMUNITY CALENDAR

Dearborn Heights 
City Council Meeting 
Tuesday, January 23, 2018 at
8PM there will be a city council
meeting at the Dearborn
Heights city hall (6045 Fenton
St.). 

Downriver 
I-75 Public Forum 
There will be an open house-
style public meeting to provide
an update on the I-75 Rouge
River Detroit Downriver Con-
nection project occurring Tues-
day January 23, 2017 from
5:30PM to 7:30PM, located at
Taylor City Hall 23555 God-
dard Road Taylor MI 48180. 

Garden City
City Council Meeting
Monday, January 22, 2018 at 
7:00 PM there will be a city
council meeting at the Garden
City City Hall located at 6000
Middlebelt in Garden City, MI
48135

Romulus 
City Council Meeting 
Monday, January 22, 2017 at
7:30PM there will be a city
council meeting at the Romu-
lus Council Chambers of city
hall, located at 11111 Wayne
Rd. 

Taylor 
Detroit Paranormal Expedi-
tions 
Detroit Paranormal Expedi-
tions investigates reported
hauntings at places ranging
from small historic places to
larger, more well-known loca-
tions. Join us January 21, 2018
from 2-3PM at the Taylor Com-
munity Library, 12303 Pardee. 
Westland 

Distinguished Young
Women Meeting 
All Junior girls living in Wayne
and Westland are invited to get
free cash for college. Register
for the informational meeting at
distinguishedyw.org for a
meeting on January 22, 2018
at 7PM at 37955 Glenwood. 

Blood Pressure Screening 
Keep track of your blood pres-
sure! Join us for a free blood
pressure screening at the
Friendship Center (1119 New-
burgh) January 25, 2018 from
10-11:30AM. 

Wyandotte 
WBA Third Friday 
The Wyandotte Business As-
sociation’s Third Friday event
will take place January 19th
beginning at 5PM in downtown
Wyandotte. Many of the shops
and restaurants will stay open
later than usual, offer give-
aways, specials and discounts.
In addition, there is musical en-
tertainment and horse and car-
riage rides throughout the
downtown district. For more in-
formation please call 734-324-
4514. 

City Council Meeting 
January 22, 2018 there will be
a city council meeting at the
Council Chambers of Westland
City Hall, 36300 Warren Rd.,
beginning at 7:00 p.m. 

Get involved with in your com-
munity. Let your voice be
heard.

Media Specialist, Xavier Jones, is All
About His Hometown 

By:  Renee Summers - Telegram Intern

Xavier Jones wants to make a
difference in the world. The 24-
year-old media specialist for
the Telegram Newspaper can
see his future clearly, but ob-
taining it, he concedes, will
take some work. The lifelong
River Rouge resident and
graduate of River Rouge High
School has known since child-
hood that he enjoyed express-
ing himself through writing. In
his senior year at high school,
Telegram publisher and owner,
Gina Wilson Steward saw

Jones’ talent as a writer. While
working with a program within
the high school for student writ-
ers, Steward asked Jones to
write a story for her newspa-
per. Jones produced a story
about drug and alcohol use in
teenagers, and Steward saw
his potential. 

Jones eventually graduated
from Eastern Michigan Univer-
sity, focusing his studies on
electronic media. He returned

to Telegram News and began
writing on community events
while enhancing his media
skills. In addition to his work
with the newspaper, Jones has
worked as a substitute teacher
and a middle school football
coach. Both experiences have
enhanced his ability and will-
ingness to relate to the youth
around him as a mentor. He
discovered the youth were

Xavier - Page 12A

Xavier doing what he loves and generating a new revenue stream simultanously
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GET  INVOLVED  IN YOUR

COMMUNITY!!

GET TO KNOW YOUR OFFICIALS

GMO SERVICES
3409 West Jefferson Ave. Ecorse

COPY - FAX - PRINT
Monday - Friday 1:00pm to 5:00 pm

Gerald & Shelia Overall, Owners

(313) 381-9303

www.gmoservice.com

PRAY FOR OUR FAMILIES AND
THEIR TEACHERS
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MISSED AN ISSUE OF THE TELEGRAM?
BACK ISSUES ARE AVAILABLE

at 
Telegram News Building

10748 W. Jefferson Ave in River Rouge
Issues for the previous four weeks

are available for 50

Issues older than four weeks are in limited
supply and available for $1.00 - Call ahead

for availability of older issues
313-928-2955

Schuette Recognizes January as National
Human Trafficking Awareness and 

Prevention Month

LANSING – Michigan Attorney
General Bill Schuette today
recognized President Trump’s
designation of January as
Human Trafficking Awareness
and Prevention Month.

"Human trafficking has no
place in Michigan, and I am
proud of the work that my De-
partment and law enforcement
agencies across the state of
Michigan have done to free
survivors of trafficking, and
prosecute the offenders,” said
Schuette. “We will continue to
fight against this 
SIn March of 2017, the Michi-
gan Human Trafficking Com-
mission, housed in Schuette’s
department, released its an-
nual report.

In December, Assistant Attor-
ney General Kelly Carter, head
of the Attorney General’s
Human Trafficking Unit and
chair of the Michigan Human
Trafficking Commission, was
named to Crain’s Detroit’s list
of Notable Women Lawyers in
Michigan.

Schuette also participated in
continuing medical education
programs, including an in-per-
son training in Saginaw and a
video training session with
Wayne County Medical Soci-
ety, to ensure that medical pro-
fessionals know what to look
for when working with possible
trafficking victims. 

NEW HUMAN TRAFFICKING

LAWS FOR 2018

Often, human trafficking sur-
vivors have been arrested and
charged with prostitution re-
lated charges which impede
employment and educational
opportunities. PA 35 of 2017 al-
lows human trafficking victims
to have their prostitution re-
lated charges diverted by the
court if they are found to have
been victims of human traffick-
ing.

HUMAN TRAFFICKING IN

MICHIGAN, NATIONALLY

Second only to drug trafficking,
human trafficking is the fastest-
growing and second-largest
criminal industry in the world,
with an estimated 25 million
people in the grips of human
trafficking for both sex and
labor. Victims of human traf-
ficking are in bondage through

force, fraud or coercion, solely
for the purpose of sex or labor
exploitation. Children are espe-
cially vulnerable, and existing
data sources strongly suggest
that the current reported
human trafficking statistics do
not provide a complete picture
of the prevalence of human
trafficking in Michigan.

Upon taking office in 2011,
Schuette launched the state's
first Human Trafficking Unit in
the Attorney General's Office to
prosecute human traffickers
under state law. Since 2011,
eleven people have been
charged with human trafficking
by the Department of Attorney
General.

Schuette served as one of ten
attorneys general nationwide
selected to lead the National
Association of Attorneys Gen-
eral (NAAG) Presidential Initia-
tive on Combating Human
Trafficking, called Pillars of
Hope. Schuette has worked
closely with fellow Attorneys
General to craft a coordinated
national strategy to combat
human trafficking, including ef-
forts to prosecute offenders,
assist victims, analyze the im-
pact of this crime and raise

public awareness nationwide.

If you believe you have wit-
nessed or are aware of a po-
tential case of human
trafficking, call your local police
or the National Human Traffick-
ing Resource Center at 888-
3737-888.
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Zenith Lunch
Breakfast  * Lunch &  Dinner

11295 W. Jefferson Ave. River Rouge

(313) 849-0833
Your Friendly Family Restaurant

2 + 2+ 2 Breakfast Specials

Are you a
Senior Star?
We are looking for

people 80 years
old and older to

feature in the 
Telegram 

Newspaper.

Call  
313-928-2955

& share 
information about

your 
Senior Star

GET INVOLVED IN YOUR 
COMMUNITY!

Name the people in the photo

Email your answer to info@telegramnewsnet or call 313-928-2955
(leave your answer if no one picks up) Name from left to right.

The winner will be selected at random from all correct submissions.
The answer and contest winner will be published January 25.

PHOTO CONTEST  - WEEK 3

G AND C
VARIABLES

“STRIVING TO BE BETTER”

313-341-6606
-PORCHES -SIDING
-ROOFING -INTERIORS
-CEMENT -MASONRY

Dr. Ingrid Johnson, Willie Johnson, Dr. Carlos Lopez,
LaMonte Stone, Coach Dwayne Smith and Cor-
nelius Cooper as they celebrate the River Rouge

Panthers State Championships.
Winner from week 2 -  Tammy Cooper Williams.

Photo Contest Week 2 

7:00am to 5:00pm

January is National
Mental Wellness Month

4. Laugh--Humor is a great
stress reducer. Studies indi-
cate laughter can make you
healthier. 

5. Exercise--Regular exercise
increases energy and releases
brain biochemicals to ward off
depression and anxiety. Just a
15 minute walk a day will help
keep body and soul together. 

6. Improve your diet--During
times of stress you can skip
meals or eat junk food. A diet
rich in fruit, vegetables and
fiber will help you maintain the
physical and mental stress you
need to deal with the situation. 

7. Get enough rest- sleep dis-
turbances are common during
stress. 

8. Ask for help if you feel over-
whelmed.

DON'T:
1. Use alcohol as a sleep aid--
as it actually disrupts your
sleep within 4 hours. 

2. Don't over use caffeine, al-
cohol, cigarettes or food for
emotional support.

In honor of that here are some
strategies to reduce stress:

1. Develop a positive attitude--
people with positive attitudes
are apt to be happier, more
successful, and better able to
handle crisis and stress. And in
concert with the positive atti-
tude, get an attitude of grati-
tude for what you have instead
of dwelling on what you don't. 

2. Avoid negative self talk--
laugh at your mistakes and say
I'll remember next time.

3. View a crisis situation as an
opportunity--creative problem
solving can expand your op-
tions. Try to make a list of good
things that could result from
the problem you're having to
solve.

Business Card Connections

Work for You

Call 313-928-2955

REGISTER
TO VOTE



SMALL ADS
WORK

313-928-2955

Follow us on Twitter
twitter.com/telegramnews

Join our Facebook 
Fan page 

facebook.com/telegramnews
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CO-OP
AVAILABLEAcross the Park 

Apartments

NEWLY REMODELED
APARTMENTS

Spacious 1 bedroom
apartments 

Available for  62 and
older or Handicapped &

Disabled.

2700 S Annabelle St.
Detroit, MI 48217

Rent Based on Income 

Heat & water included.
Activity Room & 

Laundry facilities on site
(313) 382-3201
TTY\TTD 711

atp@imsteam.net

Equal Housing Opportunity

APT FOR RENT

WELLESLEY 
TOWNHOUSES 
COOPERATIVE

1 BEDRM RANCH 
TOWNHOMES

$515/Month
2 BEDRM TOWNHOMES

STARTING FROM

$530/Month

For more information call
(734) 729-3328

Equal Housing Opportunity

Telegram Classifieds

ECORSE
2 Bedroom house

Living & Dining
Rm

$650/month
313-389-1504

HELP WANTED  *  HELP WANTED  *  HELP WANTED

Samaritan Homes Inc.
is looking for Experi-
enced Direct Care
Workers for Part-time
positions in the Down
River area ( Riverview,
Brownstown) as well
as the Metro Detroit
Area.  Candidate
should be able to work
independently and
have a strong desire
and willingness to work
with people with dis-
abilities.
Must present evidence
of Department of Men-
tal Health training with
CLS,  MORC or
Wayne Center. Must
have a valid Driver's Li-
cense and CPR/FA
certification.  SIP and
Self Determination
Certificates are not ac-
ceptable.

Please call Ms.
Melinda Strong @ 313
838 5219 for Detroit
Ms. Beverly Briggs  @
734 217 9305 for
Riverview & Brown-
stown

HELP 
WANTED

SW DETROIT
3 Bedroom home
Updated kitchen
and bathroom,

clean basement
313-268-2755

,lj720

HOUSE FOR RENT

HOUSE FOR RENT
Drivers: 

CDL-A. LOCAL

Runs~Home Daily!!

$17.00hr + OT! Great
Benefits 

$1000 Sign-on!
1yr recent exp or 
certificate+6mos. 

Amanda:
855-768-9682

aa1230

HELP WANTED

Ecorse Flat for Rent
Upstairs, 2 bedroom,
dining room, balcony,
partial use of base-
ment, near bus stop

$550/month
313-622-9681

Call on weekends
only

jh127

FLAT FOR RENT

Look for your copy of
the 

TELEGRAM  NEWSPAPER 
in:

Dearborn Hts, 
Delray, Detroit, Ecorse, 

Garden City, 
Harper Woods, Inkster,

Lincoln Park,  Melvindale, 
River Rouge, 

Romulus, Taylor, Wayne,  West-
land and Wyandotte

or stop by the 
Office 

located at

10748 W. Jefferson   River Rouge 

(313) 928-2955
or email us at

telegram@telegramnews.net
for a location near you 

Own Your Own Home/
Agreement for Deed

No Money Down,
No Credit Check,

No Interest
$600/month
Property in 

River Rouge, MI 48218
Call (313) 964-6884 

for more info.
LB1230

HOUSE FOR SALE

Recruitment of Staff –
Thrive By Five Program in Southwest Detroit, Michigan

The Order of the Fishermen Ministry Head Start is hiring Early Childhood Ed-
ucation Staff for the recently acquired Thrive By Five (0-5) program in South-
west Detroit locations. All open positions are being filled immediately.

Vacant Positions:
Six (6) Head Start Teachers, B.A. Degree or Higher
Seven (7) Assistant Teachers, A.A. Degree or Higher
One (1) (FT) Home Based Teacher, B.A. Degree or Higher (Home Based ex

perience preferred)
One (1) (PT) Home Base Teacher, B.A. Degree or Higher (Home Base expe-

rience preferred)
One (1) Great Start to Readiness (GSRP) Teacher, BA Degree or Higher 

(Early Childhood Education or equivalent)
One (1) Early Head Start Assistant Teacher, A. A. Degree or higher
One (1) Monitor, B. A. Degree or higher, Responsible for assisting Quality As-

surance and Compliance Specialist in monitoring of child care sites.
Three (3) Family Service Workers, B.A. Degree or Higher
One (1) Fatherhood Outreach Worker, High School Diploma or equivalent    
(minimum)

Bilingual (Spanish) individual are encouraged to apply.

All interested individuals, please email the Human Resources Office
directly at HR@tofmhs.org. 

TOFMHS is a community-focused agency that has serviced the community
for over 20 years on the west side of Detroit in Early Childhood Education
Programming.

CITY OF RIVER ROUGE PUBLIC NOTICE

CITY OF RIVER ROUGE 
PUBLIC NOTICE 

Pursuant to Federal Guidelines the City of River Rouge is announcing its Public
Hearing and objectives for developing projects using Federal Community De-
velopment Block Grant (CDBG) funding. 

OBJECTIVES 
A) To provide the benefits of using CDBG funding directly to persons of low and
moderate income and/or to areas which meet the minimum requirements for
CDBG eligibility of at least 42.39% low/moderate income persons. 
B) To eliminate specific conditions of blight or physical decay on a spot basis. 
C) To maintain, improve and develop affordable housing and infrastructure for
all persons throughout the entire community. 
D) To reduce negative environmental impacts. 
E) Improve the residential environment by promoting the stabilization and/or
long-term revitalization of neighborhoods with balanced housing opportunities,
neighborhood improvements and economic development. 
F) To maintain a high level of performance in the management of all CDBG and
non-federally funded programs, while offsetting administrative costs to the Gen-
eral Fund. 

The City can expect to receive an annual allocation of approximately
$126,346.00 for FY 2018-2019. 

POTENTIAL PROJECTS: 
Infrastructure Improvements 
Location: City-Wide 
Amount: $50,346.00 

Public Services 
Location: City-Wide 
Amount: $20,000.00 

Housing Rehabilitation 
Location: City-Wide 
Amount: $44,000.00 

Administration: $12,000.00 

A Public Hearing is scheduled before Mayor and Council to listen and take public
comments on proposed CDBG projects on Tuesday, February 6 , 2018 at 7:00
PM in the City Council Chambers of the Municipal Building, 10600 West Jefferson
Ave. 

Interested persons are invited to comment on projects you would like to have
funded by this program. We encourage your participation. If you have sugges-
tions, but are unable to attend the meeting please write or call the City Clerk’s Of-
fice (313) 842-5604, 10600 West Jefferson Ave., River Rouge, MI 48218. 

Michael D. Bowdler Patricia Johnson 
Mayor City Clerk 

CITY PAINT
& SUPPLY

3920 W. Jefferson

Ecorse

313-208-1504

Products Offered

*Interior & Exterior Paint
*Primer

* Porch & Floor Paint
* Painting Accesories

Flat
$12  or 2 for $20

Semi Gloss
$14 or 2 for $25

MISTINTS SPECIALS
Gallon start @ $6

5 gallons start @ $30
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Beauty &    Barber
SHOP TALK

Question of the Week

What we say in front of our children will roll into their mouths

Do you use foul language in the room where your children are?
Have you heard your kids cuss?

TAKE TIME TO READ A BOOK 

No Defense on MLK Day
By Butch Davis High School Sports 

By Butch Davis 

SUPPORT THE LOCAL SPORTS TEAMS

The Detroit Pistons were pow-
erless this past Monday in front
of a home crowd at the LCA
(Little Caesar Arena). Yes the
home team did well in the first
half of the game only to not
show up and give energy in the
second half especially on the
defenses end in the game, as
Dwight Howard score 21 points
and 17 rebounds to lead the
Charlotte Hornets to a 118-107
victory over the Pistons on
their special MLK (Martin
Luther King) day matinee
game.
Yes indeed, the Pistons were
looking to bounce-back from
last Saturday night's last-sec-
ond loss to the Chicago Bulls,
who lead 56-50 at halftime be-
fore being dominating the final
two quarters. A 10-0 run in the
fourth put Charlotte ahead
106-88, and although Detroit
answered with nine quick
points in 43 seconds, the Hor-
nets were never in much dan-
ger of losing down the stretch.
"If we aren't going to guard, we
aren't going to win," Pistons
coach Stan Van Gundy said

after the game this past Mon-
day. "That's the whole story."
The Pistons have now slipped
to 3-6 since Reggie Jackson
went down with a severe ankle
sprain on December 26th.
Jackson could return as early
as February 7 (according to the
6-8 week timetable) nonethe-
less would likely return some
time after the All-Star break.
The Pistons return to action fol-
lowing the break on February
23 against the Boston Celtics.
In the mean while, the Detroit
Pistons have converted the
two-way contract of Dwight
Buycks into a standard NBA
contract and given him an offi-
cial spot on the roster. While
Buycks had plenty of service
time left on his two-way deal,
the roster move allows the Pis-
tons to sign another two-way
players before the Jan. 15
deadline. So the Pistons have
decided to sign a local player
to replace Buycks as a two-
way player, as they bring on
former Oakland University
standout Kay Fedler.
Felder is likely not going to play
unless the Pistons suffer yet
another injury at the point
guard position, however Kay
Felder is a fun player to watch
who can score. He doesn’t
bring much else to the table, as
he is not a good defender due
to his 5’9 frame.

This is week seven for the Girls until the District
Tournament -- Feb. 26, 28, and March 2, in ad-
dition week six for the Boys until there District
Tournament -- March 5, 7 & 9 in the 2017-18
MHSAA basketball season. Please Ladies and
Gentlemen, Boys and Girls get on out house
and check out a high school, middle school, el-
ementary school or recreational game at a
venue near you.
Here are this week’s boys and girls high school
basketball games in the Telegram News read-
ing vicinity.

Basketball (Boys) Varsity, 1/18

Detroit Cass Tech at Detroit Western International,
4:00PM
Dearborn at Belleville, 7:00 PM

Basketball (Boys) Varsity, 1/19
Riverview at Carleton Airport, 7:00PM
Macomb Lutheran North at Dearborn Divine Child,
7:30PM
Redford Thurston at Dearborn Fordson, 7:00PM
Dearborn Heights Robichaud at Dearborn Heights
Annapolis, 7:00PM
Taylor Trillium at Detroit Community, 7:00PM
Marine City Cardinal Mooney at Detroit Cristo Rey,
7:30PM
River Rouge at Detroit Henry Ford Academy Cre-
ative, 7:00PM
Romulus Summit Academy North at Detroit Old
Redford, 7:00PM
Westland John Glenn at Livonia Franklin, 7:00PM
Taylor Kennedy at Melvindale, 7:00PM
Taylor Preparatory at Melvindale Academy for
Business & Tech, 7:30PM
Dearborn Heights Crestwood at Romulus, 7:00PM
Southgate Anderson at Taylor Truman, 7:00PM
Wyandotte Roosevelt at Trenton, 7:00PM
Basketball (Boys) Varsity, 1/20
Westland John Glenn at Detroit Renaissance,
2:30PM
Detroit Jalen Rose at Ecorse, 7:30PM
Allen Park Inter-City Baptist at Taylor Truman,
7:00PM

Basketball (Boys) Varsity, 1/23
Dearborn Fordson at Belleville, 7:00 PM
Redford Union at Dearborn Edsel Ford, 7:00PM
Livonia Clarenceville at Dearborn Heights Ro-
bichaud, 7:00PM
International Detroit Renaissance at Detroit West-
ern, 4:00PM
Detroit University Prep at Ecorse, 7:00PM
Dearborn Heights Annapolis at Garden City,
7:00PM
Taylor Truman at Lincoln Park, 7:00PM
Bloomfield Hills Roeper at Lutheran Westland,
7:00PM
Detroit Community at Melvindale Academy for Busi-
ness & Tech, 7:00PM
Romulus at Redford Thurston, 7:00PM
Hamtramck at River Rouge, 7:00PM
Brownstown Woodhaven at Southgate Anderson,
7:00PM
Trenton at Taylor Kennedy, 7:00PM
Detroit University Prep Science & Math at Taylor
Preparatory, 7:30PM
Melvindale at Wyandotte Roosevelt, 7:00PM

Basketball (Girls) Varsity, 1/18
Riverview Gabriel Richard at Ann Arbor Greenhills,
7:00 PM
Detroit Henry Ford at Detroit Cass Tech, 4:00PM
Detroit Western International at Detroit Central,
4:00PM
Bloomfield Hills Cranbrook-Kingswood at Riverview
Gabriel Richard, 7:30PM
Basketball (Girls) Varsity, 1/19
Novi Franklin Road Christian at Allen Park Inter-City
Baptist, 7:00 PM
Belleville at Dearborn, 7:00PM
Romulus at Dearborn Heights Crestwood, 7:00PM
Dearborn Fordson at Dearborn Heights Robichaud,
7:00PM
Southfield Bradford Academy at Dearborn Henry
Ford Academy, 7:00PM
Austin Catholic at Detroit Cristo Rey, 6:00PM
River Rouge at Detroit Henry Ford Academy Cre-
ative, 6:00PM
Dearborn Edsel Ford at Garden City, 7:00PM
Ecorse at Hamtramck, 6:00PM
Allen Park at Lincoln Park, 7:00PM
Westland Huron Valley Lutheran at Lutheran West-
land, 5:30PM
North Detroit Old Redford at Romulus Summit
Academy, 5:30PM
Taylor Truman at Southgate Anderson, 7:00PM
Livonia Franklin at Westland John Glenn, 7:00PM
Detroit Westside Christian at Westland Universal
Learning Academy, 5:00PM
Trenton at Wyandotte Roosevelt, 7:00PM

Basketball (Girls) Varsity, 1/20
Detroit Jalen Rose at Ecorse, 6:00PM
Allen Park Inter-City Baptist at Taylor Truman,
5:00PM
Wixom St Catherine at Allen Park Cabrini, 7:00PM
Detroit Cody at Detroit Cass Tech, 4:00PM
Basketball (Girls) Varsity, 1/22
International Detroit West Side Academy at Detroit
Western, 4:00PM
Flat Rock at Riverview, 7:00PM
Royal Oak Shrine Catholic at Riverview Gabriel
Richard, 7:30PM
Dearborn Advanced Tech at Westland Universal
Learning Academy, 5:00PM
Gibraltar Carlson at Allen Park, 7:00PM
Wyandotte Roosevelt at Allen Park Inter-City Bap-
tist, 7:00PM
Southgate Anderson at Brownstown Woodhaven,
7:00PM
Macomb Lutheran North at Dearborn Divine Child,
7:00PM
Belleville at Dearborn Fordson, 7:00PM
Garden City at Dearborn Heights Annapolis,
7:00PM
Dearborn at Dearborn Heights Crestwood, 7:00PM
Warren Michigan Collegiate at Dearborn Henry Ford
Academy, 7:00PM
Detroit University Prep at Ecorse, 6:00PM
Detroit Jalen Rose at Melvindale, 6:00PM
Hamtramck at River Rouge, 5:30PM
Dearborn Heights Robichaud at Romulus, 7:00PM
Detroit University Prep Science & Math at Taylor
Preparatory, 6:00PM
Lincoln Park at Taylor Truman, 7:00PM
Taylor Kennedy at Trenton, 7:00PM
Canton at Westland John Glenn, 7:00PM
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Xavier
From Page 7A

seemingly more comfortable
talking with him rather than the
adult faculty members. Be-
cause of this practical experi-
ence with young people, Jones
has not entirely ruled out a ca-
reer path which involves teach-
ing. 

In the meantime, Jones wants
to use his position in the com-
munity to bring awareness of
needs and difficulties which the
people around him endure. He
wishes to influence his peers

and others around him, even if
it is only for a short time as a
news article which promotes a
particular issue or cause.
Jones says he is aware of how
people his age are struggling
to work hard yet receive so lit-
tle in return. “We’re broke,”
Jones says of his generation. 

Jones plans to spend his time
becoming a viable player in the
world of mass media. He is in-
spired in his endeavor by his
family and his employer, Gina
Wilson Steward. Jones says
Steward inspires him to appre-
ciate and care about his com-
munity in the same way he
sees that she does. Jones is a
fine example 
of one man giving back to the
community which produced
him. If you should encounter
him on the street, remember to
shake his hand. 
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HAPPY MARTIN LUTHER KING, JR. DAY
ORGANIZATIONS CELEBRATED IN DIFFERENT WAYS

“The ultimate
measure of a

man is not
where he
stands in 

moments of
comfort and

convenience,
but where he

stands at times
of challenge

and 
controversy.”

Martin Luther King Jr.
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     HOT PICKS       
228 117   806
827 351           023
0088 7218 1220
1000           2094 3661

BIG MOMMA’S HITS BIG RAY’S PICK 4

559
675
111

8054
3520
4422

1840
0660
4232

156
441
643

Dear Tasha,
About 4 months ago, my very
best friend of more than 20
years recently filed for di-
vorced after being married for
11 years. During her separa-
tion, it was a mutual decision
for her to come stay with me
and we could share the bills,
tell stories, relive our youth
and more importantly, I would
be mental support for her, dur-
ing the transition from separa-
tion to divorce. The home
arrangements, paying the bills,
and storytelling has gone well.
However, every year on my
job, we have a company holi-
day party and can invite one
guest. Long story short, after
much pleading, my bestie
agreed to attend, only if I let
her borrow from my wardrobe.
Naturally, I said yes and we at-
tended the party and she
looked absolutely stunning, in
one of my dresses and re-
ceived compliments all night.
She has never really been a
fashionista; more conservative
in her style and always com-
mented on the outfits I wear.
Here in lies the problem, ever
since that day, I have come
home to find her wearing my
clothes; a dress, blouse, scarf
and even my jewelry. Al-
though, we both wear the
same size, we are propor-
tioned very differently and I
find my clothes stretched to
the max. Might I also mention,
she wears a very strong per-
fume, which doesn’t seem to
wash out and intensifies my
anger whenever I get a whiff of
the scent. The last straw for
me was when we were chat-
ting in her bedroom and I
looked in the closet, only to
see several of my clothes just
hanging there waiting to be
worn. I am at my wits end and
do not know how to handle this
wardrobe bandit. Do I just take
my things back and hope she
gets the hint? 
Signed,
Empty closet.

Dear Empty closet,
There is a simple solution to
this wardrobe bandit, that you
created. This is YOUR best
friend of more than 20 years.
You two are living as house-
mates, sharing stories and re-
living your youth. After 20
years of friendship, there is
nothing you should not be
able to express to her, even
when the situation is pertain-
ing to her. You must keep in
mind that she is dealing with
a separation and pending di-
vorce and reliving her youth
and wearing some of your
garments may in fact give her
a new sense of freedom. It’s
time for you to pull-up your big
girl britches and get to the
topic at hand. When you al-
lowed her to choose an item
from your closet, did you lay
down the ground rules? Obvi-
ously not, otherwise she
would not have felt it was
okay to invade on your terri-
tory and continue to borrow
items, especially after you did
not put a stop to it, when you
saw her wearing something of
yours without prior permis-
sion. Grab a bottle of wine,
have a girl session and firmly
state your position about your
garments and why it’s inap-
propriate. I’m sure she will un-
derstand and comply with
your wishes. I would also, as
a token of love and peace of-
fering, give her the dress she
wore to the party, because if
you wore it again, people will
think you are the wardrobe
bandit. Heck, if you want to go
a step further, do a girl’s day
of shopping and assist her
with picking out a few sexy
pieces. Friendships are pre-
cious, rare and should be val-
ued and it’s obvious that what
you both share is a sisterhood
that many women seek during
their lifetime. Don’t let a dress,
start some mess!
Tasha
Talk to Tasha @ Tash-

aBLove2018@gmail.com

“Talk 
to Tasha”

Tasha B. Love

“Wardrobe Bandit”

Love Jones comes to the
Jazz Cafe

LOVE JONES: SOUL + CHILL
January 19, 2018 @ 9pm
Its is gonna be an all around
event featuring many opportu-
nities to enjoy an evening of
entertainment with mood,
music and a classic movie
[SOUL]
Ideeyah - Joining the festivities
to deliver her signature brand
of soul and funk..Detroit's own
vocalist Ideeyah (of Collective
Peace) will be in the building
with a live band, performing
several cuts from her new
album "BRAVE" ..
Sam Watson - The young up &
comer like no other taking his
brand of R&B to the stage by
way of Ypsilanti,,Sam Watson .
. joins the event performing
several cuts deeply based in
soul & R&B 
[CHILL]
PAINTING SESSIONS
Painting with a Twist 
IN addition to Live music.. you
will have the chance to work a
little canvas magic of your own

with live painting sessions from
Painting with a Twist.. express
your inners Van Goh while you
listen to a little soul..
MASSAGES
Work out the holiday kinks and
start the year off with a mas-
sage courtesy ofThe Rejuve-
nation Station 1.. Loosen up
your joints with a massage
thats on point 
VISUAL
And the catalyst that cant miss.
While you enjoy an already
festive evening, keep your
senses on jam with a viewing
of select scenes from the clas-

sic film, "love jones" to bring
home the point of the evening..
AMBIANCE
An event like this can only take
place where the decadence is
on full blast.. The Jazz Cafe
Detroit', a part of the legendary
Music Hall downtown. Will pro-
vide the perfect backdrop for
an event so steeped in suave-
ness.. with a vast drink selec-
tion and tantalizing small
plates and appetizers from the
Jazz Cafe Detroit kitchen and
cash bar..
[TICKETS]
Regular Tickets - ADV $15 /
DOOR $20
"jones + chill Package TIX" =
ADV $35 / DOOR $40 *In-
cludes show with your choice
of Painting Session or Mas-
sage
Hope you and yours have a
great Holiday season.. But,
don't forget to treat yourself to
a deserving evening of fun and
more with "LOVE JONE:
SOUL + CHILL
Information line - 313. 471.
4724/ 1stmynd@gmail.com

MONTHLY 
MUSIC HALL TOURS
Saturday, January 27,

2018 at 1:00pm

Are you a lover of theatre, his-
tory, architecture, or Detroit?
Want to know more about the
Music Hall and how it fits into
Detroit’s history? Join us for
our new monthly historical
tours of Music Hall.

Ever wanted to take a bow on
a historic stage or hear about
the ghosts, make your reserva-
tion and discover one of De-
troit's most fascinating and
historic buildings. It is never
too late or too early to learn
and be a part of Detroit history.

All ages are welcome! Adults
$5 suggested donation. Ages
18 and under free of charge.
Donations are due at check-in.
Please check in 10 minutes
prior to scheduled tour.
Walk ups are welcomed, but
reservations are strongly en-
couraged. 

For more information or to
make a reservation, please
contact Laura Raisch, 
Phone: 313-887-8553
Email: LauraR@musichall.org 

Love Jones: 
SOUL + CHILL

after the holidays. .. you gots ta chill.. . so
come chill with us... 

All Repairs: Shoes, Purses, Luggage etc.

579 Visger Rd, Ecorse, MI 48229
economyshoerepair@gmail.com

OWNER
313-382-2662
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Coop’s
Casual Wear

BLOW OUT SALE

20%-50% OFF 
(most items)

1125 Southfield Rd. - Lincoln Park

313-903-7255

TELE- FASHION

If you had the experience of
growing up in the city of River
Rouge there's one thing that
you will never forget. A boom-
ing voice echoing through
every house on the street.
“DEALLLLLLLLLLS ONNNNN
WHEEEEEEELLLLLLLLL-
LLS!!” Citizens suited up in
whatever gear accessible to
catch a deal from Mr. Cooper. 

Who is Mr. Cooper? The Fruit
Man. The Grocery Man. Mr.
Clinton Cooper is known for
many things. Mainly for the
goods and services he’s pro-
vided for the community.
Cooper is even the man re-
sponsible for the rubber flower
pots some may have seen on
the corner of Beechwood
street.

Clinton is a 1977 graduate of
River Rouge High School. He
played linebacker for the foot-
ball team and ran track. But re-
calls the years going by in a
flash. Not learning as much as
he could have. Despite this
shortcoming Cooper learned
how to survive. The young man
got to work as a night school
recruiter. Selling what he could
to make money on the side.

‘Coop’,as he is known by,
picked up the pace. Opening
up his time to provide the

neighborhood with around the
season services. Snow re-
moval, lawn care, even driving
the school bus. At a time, he
braided hair by the basketball
court while the others played
ball. Never letting an honest
dollar slip away. Simply a man
of the community, with a help-
ing hand reaching through
generations. 

Clinton is keen on ownership.
He encourages every young
black man and woman to raise
their family with a strict sense
of cultural economics. Building
the community so the babies
waiting for it will have a running
start to success. Never to suf-
fer the learning curve and dis-
advantages the 1970s gave
him.

Retail is the current gig. It all
started with Coop pushing
clothes out of his vehicle.
Coop’s Casual Wear is Clin-
ton’s current operation. There’s
been locations in River Rouge,
Garden City, and now in Lin-
coln Park. The inventory is fly
and inexpensive. Mr. Cooper
keeps his door open and en-
courages passer byers to stop
in for prayer, words of encour-
agement, or just to feel the
good vibes. 

Telegram - What factors con-

tributed to your skewed
learning process. What
would you do differently? 

Mr. Cooper - I didn’t have the
tutoring I needed. I never de-
veloped a steady study habit.
My brothers, sisters and I were
so caught up in the night life,
that education wasn’t taken ad-
vantage of. If I could do it dif-
ferently I would demand to
learn. Not letting the chance
slip again. 

Telegram - What’s your fa-
vorite part of the retail indus-
try?

Mr. Cooper - Getting the com-
munity dressed up. Witnessing
the feeling my clothes give
people when they are out. 

Telegram - Principles of
Coops Casual Wear?

Mr. Cooper - Clothes and
souls. You’re going to look
good and feel good when it’s
time to leave. You don’t even
have to buy anything to feel
like a new person. It’s all
gospel no gossip!

Telegram - How did the spirit
of ownership become so se-
rious to you?

Mr. Cooper - I visited a Nation
Of Islam meeting with my older
brother. The teachings of Allah
didn't stick because of my
Christian faith. But the speaker
emphasized the fact that
young black boys needed to
step up and own something of
their own. That stuck with me
for the rest of my life.  

Telegram - How should the
next generation get ahead?

Mr. Cooper - Raise your chil-
dren to make an impact on the
economy. That starts with you!
The government has grant
money set aside for minority
business owners. Don’t let the
cash sit there, go get it and
make something happen.
School prepares you to work a
job not to own a job. Find a

way to thrive in a system that
doesn't want you to.

Telegram - Did you have a
microphone when yelling
deals on wheels through the
neighborhood? 

Mr. Cooper - Most people be-
lieved I had some kind of de-
vice. But no that was my
natural voice. 
To have your business listed
send an email to
info@telegramnews.net or call
313-928-2955

Hanging with Mr. Cooper - A man with a business mind
Written By - Xavier Jones Media Specialist

Mr. Cooper at his new location of Coop’s Casual in Lincoln Park
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B & R Exterminating Co.
Thank you for your Support!
All Pest can be Eliminated

We appreciate your business
313-843-3011 Ask for Bill

www.BREXTERMINATORS.COM

Roaches 

Spiders

Lice

Water Bugs
Rats

Ants & Mice

Bed Bugs

Crickets

Moths

BRAZILL CONSTRUCTION

Residential - Commercial Carpentry-Roofing-

Ceramic Tile -Kitchens - Plastering Windows

Marvin Brazill

(313) 388-1052

(313) 706-7052 cell

Paving Enterprise
Residential & Commercial

Asphalt and Cement

No job to small

FREE ESTIMATES
313-492-8945

HARDWARE

FULL SERVICE HARDWARE & BUILDER’S SUPPLY

Computerized Paint matching * Screen & Window Repair *
Keys Cut * Masonry Suppliers * Blocks * Bricks * Steps

Fast Delivery Service

10563 W. Jefferson Ave   River Rouge
Phone: (313) 841-2940       Fax: (313) 841-2670

LOZON

BUSEN BUSEN 

APPLIANCEAPPLIANCE
2323 Fort St, Lincoln Park

313.381.4575

Used Washer & Dryers

Refrigerators & Electric Ranges

90 Day Warranty - Delivery Available
Parts & Service for all brands 

More Michiganders produced their

own electricity in 2016

LANSING  – The number

of Michiganders who pro-

duced their own electricity

in 2016 grew by nearly

430 over the previous

year, according to the

Michigan Public Service

Commission’s (MPSC)

annual report that tracks

on-site renewable energy

electric generation. The

number of projects grew

by 395.

In 2016, 2,582 residential,

commercial and industrial

customers participated in

Michigan’s net metering

program, up 427 from the

previous year, according

to the Net Metering and

Solar Program Report re-

leased today. The total

capacity of net metering

installations was approxi-

mately 21,888 kilowatts

(kW), an increase of

4,823 kW – or 28 percent

– from 2015. The pro-

gram represents 0.024

percent of Michigan’s

total retail electricity

sales.

The state’s net metering

program, established in

2008 under Public Act

295, is available to cus-

tomers of rate-regulated

utilities, cooperatives, and

alternative electric suppli-

ers (AESs). Net metering

offsets part or all of a cus-

tomer’s energy needs

and reduces their electric

bills. When customers

produce more electricity

than they need, power is

provided back to the serv-

ing utility, permitting the

customer to receive a

credit.

Solar remains the leading

form of energy genera-

tion, a position it has held

since 2010. Wind is the

second most popular.

About 2,500 of the net

metering customers, or

roughly 75 percent, have

projects that are up to 20

kW. DTE Electric Co. has

the most, at 1,418, fol-

lowed by Consumers En-

ergy Co. at 544 and

Upper Peninsula Power

Co. (UPPCO) at 132.

Seventy-two customers

have projects of 21-150

kW; Consumers has 40

and DTE 27 of the total.

All participating utilities

except UPPCO have sub-

stantial room in their pro-

grams to add new

customers.

Luce County in the Upper

Peninsula is the only

Michigan county without a

net metering customer.

Wayne, Oakland and

Washtenaw counties

have the most customers,

between 100 and 500

each. Luce and Gogebic

have no solar installations

while 12 counties – Craw-

ford, Gladwin, Hillsdale,

Ionia, Kalamazoo, Ke-

weenaw, Lake, Luce,

Montcalm, Ogemaw, Os-

coda, and Wexford --

have no wind installa-

tions.

Michigan’s new energy

laws call on the MPSC to

establish a distributed

generation program and

tariff to replace the cur-

rent net metering pro-

gram. Current and new

net metering customers

who enter the distributed

generation program be-

fore the tariff is estab-

lished and approved in a

utility rate cases may con-

tinue to net meter for 10

years from the time they

enroll. The new tariff will

be considered as part of

rate cases filed after June

1, 2018 and go into effect

when the Commission

decides those cases.

The report estimates the

amount of solar installed

in Michigan by the end of

2017 will be 120,530 kW,

indicating significant solar

project construction this

year. That’s up from

57,999 kW in 2016 and

36,118 kW in 2015.

The MPSC's renewable

energy website includes

information on net meter-

ing and how to become a

net metering customer.

For more information

about the MPSC, please

v i s i t

www.michigan.gov/mpsc

or sign up for one of its

listservs to keep up to

date on MPSC matters.
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